Sandy Town Council



	Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy on Monday 27 February 2012 at 7.30 pm.



	Present: Cllrs N Aldis, W Jackson, Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, C Osborne, 

M Pettitt, Mrs M Runchman, D Sharman, M Scott, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton (Mayor), and G White. 

Absent:  Cllr Ali, Cllr Mrs J Smyth and Cllr Mrs S Stacey


	Central Bedfordshire Councillor Naomi Sheppard was also present and the Town Clerk was in attendance.


	1
	Apologies for absence (148/2011-12)
Cllr Mrs J Smyth has sent apologies for her unavoidable absence and Cllr Pettitt had submitted apologies for his anticipated late arrival.


	2
	Declaration of interests (149/2011-12)
(a) Personal Interests
Cllr Aldis declared personal interests in item 7 as Chair of Sandy Community Safety Forum, in item 13 as a trustee of the skate park and in item 16 as he is currently a local authority governor of Sandy Upper School.
Cllr Osborne declared a personal interest in planning application 21/12 as he was an RSPB member and his daughter was an RSPB employee.
Cllr Jackson declared a personal interest in planning application 18/12 as this concerned the shop adjoining his.
Cllr Sharman declared an interest in planning application 21/12 as he was an RSPB volunteer. 

(b) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Aldis declared a prejudicial interest in item 13 as a trustee of Sandy Skate park but asserted his right to address the meeting. 

Cllr Lynch declared a prejudicial interest in item 13 as a trustee of Sandy Skate park but asserted his right to address the meeting. 
Cllr Sutton declared a prejudicial interest in planning application 21/12 as she was an employee of the RSPB. 



	3
	Questions from Electors (150/2011-12)
1. Cllr Aldis asked on behalf of an elector whether the Town Council was aware of recent problems of dog fouling and whether it could take any further action to remind residents to look after their dogs responsibly.  The Town Clerk noted that reduction of dog fouling was a high priority in the town plan.  Cllr Osborne agreed that electors had raised the same issue with him.  It was proposed to increase publicity in an effort to combat the problem.  Cllr Sheppard also suggested that a notice was put in the cemetery noticeboards reminding residents that dogs are not allowed.
2. Cllr Osborne asked whether any CBC councillors or the Highways Representative were aware of further imminent highways work planned for St Neots Road particularly with regard to the footpaths.  CBC Cllrs Aldis and Sheppard were not aware of any planned works.  (Later Cllr Pettitt confirmed that he too was unaware of any planned works.)  It was agreed to follow this up with Central Bedfordshire Council.

3. Cllr Lynch asked whether there were plans to introduce proper signs showing the market square and TIC.  It was noted that road signage was a matter for the Highways Department of CBC.
4. The Mayor read the following question on behalf of an absent elector: “I have been made aware of investigations into possible mineral extraction on the Riddy and surrounding areas alongside the river Ivel.  Are the Town Council aware of, or been involved in any way with these studies?  If so how can I obtain a copy of the studies? If not, is it feasible to track down who is conducting these studies?”  Council noted that the mineral and waste strategy indicated no plans to extract anything from ground near the Riddy.  Some private surveys had recently been done on land near Beeston Common.  The Town Council was unaware of any planned extraction work or relevant investigations concerning the Riddy and no change from the status of this land as a nature reserve was planned.
5. The Mayor read the following question on behalf of an absent elector: “I would like to ask the Town Council to consider the introduction of a local bus service from the railway station along Sunderland road to the A1 that links in with commuter trains and buses to Bedford.  When I lived in Stevenage on a similar estate there was a minibus service that ran every 15 minutes to the town centre and station during busy times.  There were no bus stops, passengers just flagged down the bus and paid a flat rate of £1.”   Council noted that buses to Bedford do go to Fallowfield but are not allowed to enter the estate.  The Blunham bus goes around Sunderland Road.  The number 73 stops at Girtford Underpass.  There is a bus stop at the end of Merlin Drive, for the Sprinter service. The Town Team may be looking at activity around the station and transport into town.  Tesco may consider supporting local transport.  Provision of additional services would be primarily a matter for commercial operators.  Whilst this issue had been raised before, the current assessment was that there was insufficient demand for a private service to be viable.



	4
	Planning applications (151/2011-12)
1. 18/12  CB/12/0071/FULL  Holistic Beauty Therapy Shop at 21b High Street Sandy

It was resolved: to welcome this retrospective application as new businesses in Sandy were important to the community and the premises were suitable for this purpose.
2. 19/12   CB/12/000483/FULL Timber yard at Beeston 
It was resolved: to make no objection to this application as the proposed work would improve the building and be in keeping with the area.

Cllr Scott noted that there was currently Sunday working on this site in breach of an existing planning permission condition.
3. 20/12 CB/TPO/12/00042 76 London Road
It was resolved: to make no comment on this tree preservation order as insufficient information had been provided for meaningful comment. 

(Cllr Sutton left the room and took no part in the following item.)
4. 21/12  CB/12/00247/FULL RSPB, The Lodge, Sandy 

It was resolved: to support this application as the proposed development will enhance the visitor attraction and be in keeping with the area.

(Cllr Sutton returned to the meeting.) 




	5
	Minutes of previous meeting (152/2011-12)
It was resolved: to approve the minutes of meetings of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 16 January 2012 and on Monday 23 January 2012 as a correct record of proceedings.  In respect of the minutes of Monday 16 January the words “to the Citizens Advice Bureau” item 3b on p8 were to be deleted. In respect of the minutes of Monday 23 January the approved charges referred to in the minute had previously been supplied to councillors.


	6
	Police Matters (153/2011-12)
Sgt Gary Kidd introduced himself as local community policing Sergeant for the Sandy area and distributed and commented on crime figures for the area.  Members were asked to give advice on the format of the statistics for future reference.  In the Sandy Ivel area, burglary rates were down and vehicle crime rates were better than previously also total crimes were reduced for the period compared with last year.  In Sandy Pinnacle the crime figures were also better compared with last year but this did not mean that the police were being complacent.
Sgt Kidd reported on a recent substantial seizure of cannabis of 1,100 mature plants all 4-5 ft high in Sandy in early February.    
Sgt Kidd reported on a recent spate of thefts of catalytic convertors, in Shefford, Biggleswade and Sandy.  Larger vehicles in any location were being targeted and the convertors taken for scrap metal value.  

Metal thefts continued to be a problem and there had been an operation in Sandy and Biggleswade on 6.2.2012 targeting waste carriers as there was a link between metal theft and unlicensed waste carrying.  A further operation was imminent.

On 9 March 2012 in Budgens car park residents would be able to have their car number plates fitted with tamper proof screws to prevent the theft of these items in the future in an  operation known as “Your number’s up”.  
Sgt Kidd confirmed that anti-social behaviour (ASB) was an ongoing problem and in the last 28 days in the Sandy area there had been 19 reported incidents in Ivel and 23 in Pinnacle.  The ASB was mostly youths in town centre but also nuisance parking and neighbourhood disputes etc.  
Sgt Kidd had attended the recent Town Team meeting which he had found encouraging, and he made a commitment to work with STC and the town team to reduce ASB in the town centre. A night-time economy policing plan had been put in place. 
Council noted that the police pod in car park would be removed in the foreseeable future.  The original agreement had been for 6 months only; the pod had not been well attended by public.  However, removal of the pod would not result in any reduction in PCSO presence in Sandy.
In response to questions Sgt Kidd confirmed it was an offence to possess cannabis and an offence to cultivate it.  Cannabis was a class B drug.  In Bedfordshire individuals aged over 18 years caught with cannabis in their possession with clean police records and quantities for personal use only could be given a caution.  
Cllr Lynch raised concerns about criminal damage at the skate park and whether the police looked at relevant CCTV footage. Sgt Kidd confirmed that if CCTV is available it does get checked, but it can still be difficult to identify perpetrators.

Cllr Lynch reported youths gathering in groups in Westfield Gardens, usually in evenings and smoking drugs.
Cllr Sutton noted that from August the nearest police helicopter was to be based in Oxford not Henlow and the council expressed their regret at this development.
The Mayor thanked Sgt Kidd for attending
.

	7
	Community Safety (154/2011-12)
A report prepared by CBC officers concerning community safety in Sandy had been circulated before the meeting and this was discussed.

Sgt Kidd was asked about the large increase in ASB between April – December 2011 recorded in the report.  Sgt Kidd accepted the figures and noted that the problems were difficult to address with limited police resources.  Since the night time economy plan had been put into place on Friday and Saturday evenings there were dedicated officers available to respond in Sandy, they were also joined by special officers after the uniformed regular officers go home.  Sgt Kidd noted most ASB took place between 4 pm to 1 am with two peaks of activity in the early evening or around midnight. He noted that CBC cash involvement with the youth services had been cut, but he was keen to engage with the young people of Sandy.
The Clerk confirmed that as yet no more information about a Pride in Day in Sandy was available but she was continuing to work with officers at CBC to consider how best to take the report recommendations forward.  The Town Council’s lack of capacity for additional work was noted.  
Cllr Aldis noted that the Sandy Community Safety Group had been moribund and he welcomed the idea in the report combining groups.  The Community Safety group would be taking part in speed watch activities in the future.
Members also discussed problems in the Engayne Avenue area, the former youth café in Jenkins Pavilion and the fact that the report did not mention Aragon Housing or the former EAR Group.  These were all points for future consideration alongside the recommendations within the report.
It was resolved:  to note the report.


	8
	Town Team (155/2011-12)
The Mayor gave a verbal report from the Town Team (TT) meeting held on 23 February 2012 at which over 50 people attended.   It had been a positive meeting with great willingness to help having been demonstrated and 20 volunteers had been signed up.  A further meeting would be held on 7 March 2012.  There had been good representation from the community including traders, youth workers, CCTV, education, residents, police, councillors, organisations and other agencies.  The group intended to apply to become a Portas Pilot.  The Mayor gave her personal support to the project and applauded the organisers who had funded the meeting out of their own pockets.  

It was resolved: to offer the TT use of the council chamber at no charge for future TT meetings.



	9
	Mayoral Communications (156/2011-12)
It was resolved: to note the list of mayoral engagements circulated with the agenda.


	10
	Deputy Mayoral Communications (157/2011-12)
It was resolved: to note the Deputy Mayor’s engagements which had been circulated with the agenda. 



	11
	Minutes of Committees (158/2011-12)
To receive minutes from the following committee meetings:
1) Minutes from the PP&OS Committee on 9th January 2012 had already been received; reception of minutes of 13th February 2012 was deferred.
2) It was resolved: to receive the minutes from the F&GP Committee meeting 30th January 2012.  It was noted that a recommendation to Town Council about adoption of standing orders should have been brought to TC from these minutes.  
3) It was resolved: to receive the minutes from the Staffing Committee meeting held on 6th February 2012. Council noted that the minutes included a resolution urging the TC to take action on refurbishment of the depot at Stratford Road.

4) It was resolved: to receive the minutes from the 

Communications Sub-committee meeting held on 7 February 2012 and to approve the recommendations of the meeting with regard to publication of the annual report.  
It was noted that it was too early to review the effectiveness of holding councillor surgeries in the Library.  Council agreed that it was desirable to co-ordinate surgeries with CBC surgeries. 


	12
	Risk Assessment (159/2011-12)
Reports from the Town Council’s insurers and the Town Clerk concerning mandatory and advisory risk improvements provided by the insurers following an inspection of Town Council premises and practices on 13 January 2012 had been circulated before the meeting.  The reports were discussed in detail.

It was resolved: to approve a quotation from Ellis Whittam in the sum of £1,950 (excluding VAT) to provide 2 days onsite consultancy and a place on a NEBOSH General Certificate Course to be used by the Clerk to enable the Council to meet the risk improvements recommended by the insurers. Funds would be allocated from the contingency account for 2012/13.


	13
	Skate Park (160/2011-12)
A report on the insurance position and arrangements for the future of Sandy Skate Park had been prepared by the Clerk in the light of the council’s recent insurance review and circulated before the meeting.  Cllr Aldis noted that there was already a lease between the council and the trustees of the skate park association in respect of the skate park.  The clerk confirmed that this related only to the land on which the youth shelter was positioned.  There was no other written agreement in place between the two parties.    Cllr Aldis advised he had discussed the matter with the trustees and they were willing to lease the equipment to STC as they could not presently fund additional maintenance inspection and repairs.
(Cllr Aldis and Cllr Lynch left the meeting.)

Council debated the future of the skate park in detail and in particular the financial consequences of undertaking responsibility for the skate park equipment. Whilst regret was expressed that the request had not been submitted before the council’s recent budgeting process it was agreed that it was inconceivable that the skate park should be uninsured or unavailable to the community. It was noted that provision of any additional equipment was not considered affordable at present.
(Cllr Pettitt joined the meeting.)
It was resolved: that Sandy Town Council would take responsibility for the insurance, inspection, maintenance and repair of Sandy Skate Park for a period of 3 years by means of a leasehold agreement with Sandy Skate Park Association.  Any legal fees for the written agreement to confirm this would be borne by the Skate Park Association.  The leasing agreement would be based on a peppercorn rent only.  The costs of undertaking this work during 2012/13 would be funded from the contingency account for 2012/13.
It was resolved: that authority would be delegated from the Council to the Town Clerk to give permission for events to be held at the skate park subject to the usual risk assessments etc.

(Cllrs Aldis and Lynch rejoined the meeting, and then Cllr Lynch left the meeting and did not return.)



	14
	Mobile Breast Screening Unit (161/2011-12)
A request to permit the temporary location of an NHS mobile breast screening clinic in Sandy Town Centre Car park during autumn 2012 for a period of several months had been received by the Clerk.  The police pod would be removed in May and the mobile clinic would be sited in the same place.
It was resolved: to welcome the local provision of breast screening and to authorise the Clerk to confirm a detailed agreement with the NHS breast screening service if the site proves suitable when further investigatory work is done.


	15
	Jubilee Beacon (162/2011-12)
The Clerk reported that arrangements for the Jubilee Beacon were being progressed with 1st Sandy Scouts and a further report would be available on Monday 5th March 2012.  If members had any questions these should be communicated to the Clerk.


	16
	Sandy Upper School (163/2011-12)
Members noted the Sandy Upper School public consultation on transferring to academy status.  Concern was expressed about the lack of clarity and information about the effect of the transfer of publicly owned assets to Sandy Leisure Centre.   Two differing departments of Central Bedfordshire Council were involved and both appeared to have different views.  It was still not clear whether and how Sandy Leisure Centre would be affected by the transfer and STC had a commitment to keep the Leisure Centre facilities open.  

It was resolved: to write to the Head teacher and Chairman of Governors of Sandy Upper School to comment on the consultation as follows:
1. STC expresses the wish that this change of status would not detract from the sports centre remaining open and accessible to all who live work or study in Sandy and its surrounding district
2. STC hopes that the Academy’s new admissions policy will be no different from last, ie open to everyone

3. STC hopes that any change of status will result in more involvement by the school in the community within which it is sited.

(Cllr Aldis chose not to vote because of his role as local authority governor of the school.)


	17

	Finance (164/2011-12)
It was resolved: to defer the financial business to the meeting to be held on 5 March 2012.

	18
	Items for Information Only (165/2011-12)
Correspondence  from Sir Samuel Whitbread (copy attached) and from Alistair Burt MP (copy attached) was noted.


	19
	Confidential Item (166/2011-12)
It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers are likely to be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. 
A confidential item of business was discussed.

It was resolved:  to continue the discussion on the item at the next meeting of Sandy Town Council on Monday 5th March 2012.
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